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MINUTES OF 

SPECIAL MEETING OF  
 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

CRESTMOOR PARK (2ND FILING) HOMES ASSOCIATION 

(September 4, 2024) 

A Special meeting of the Board of Directors of Crestmoor Park (2nd Filing) Homes 
Association was held on September 4, 2024, at 230 Jersey Street, Denver, CO (with additional 
participation by video conference) and was called to order by Andy Draper, President of the 
Board, at approximately 5:40 p.m. 

1. Directors in Attendance.  Cecilia Retelle Zywicki, Rebecca Kenny, Andy 
Draper, Tom Deline, John Derungs, and Robert Brown (all in person) and Ted Martin and Jeff 
Burnside (both via video conference). 

2. Traffic and Traffic Survey.  The Board noted that Andy Simpson, a Crestmoor 
resident, would be joining the meeting online to report on the results of a traffic and crime survey 
that he conducted among the members of the HOA.  The Board briefly discussed traffic issues in 
the neighborhood.  Mr. Deline reminded the directors of the prior work done regarding traffic 
related to DOTI plans to implement certain traffic calming measures along the proposed 
Kearney/Krameria bike route through the subdivision.  He reported that most neighbors and most 
Board members simply do not want any traffic calming measures such as the installation of 
bollards at corners or to create pinch points or to install planters or other physical objects in the 
roadway, other than perhaps paint.  Mrs. Retelle Zywicki asked about the current status of DOTI 
and the proposed bikeway.  No director had any recent information.  Mrs. Retelle Zywicki noted 
that bollards at other places in the city were often damaged and that trash and sand/gravel from 
snowplowing and traction enhancement operations ended up behind bollards and were 
inaccessible to street sweeping.  Ms. Kenny described the bollards and other proposed traffic 
calming measures as a “failed concept.” 

3. Administrative Assistant.  The Board had previously considered hi  on a part-
time basis an administrative assistant to help the ARC by shouldering some of the administrative 
and more mundane tasks currently being performed by Mr. Deline, the ARC chair.  Ms. Kenny 
had previously circulated a written proposal from Julie Kronenberger and her entity, Out-Law 
Ops, LLC.  Copies of Ms. Kronenberger’s June 25, 2024, proposal and CV are attached as 
Exhibit A. 

Ms. Kenny noted that Ms. Kronenberger provides legal assistant type services for Ms. 
Kenny’s employer, Greenwood & Black, and she recommends Ms. Kronenberger extremely 
highly.  Mr. Deline noted the importance of hiring such an assistant to provide more 
legacy/succession planning (institutional memory, per Mr. Brown) for the ARC.  The Board 
discussed digitizing future ARC records and possibly some historic records, as well as using 
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Dropbox or another cloud-based service to maintain files and to circulate information to ARC 
and Board members.   

Mr. Derungs made a motion for the HOA to hire Ms. Kronenberger pursuant to the terms 
outlined in her proposal letter.  Mr. Burnside suggested that it would be appropriate to have Ms. 
Kronenberger enter into a nondisclosure agreement to protect the privacy and security of HOA 
member information.  Mrs. Retelle Zywicki offered to prepare the document. 

Mr. Burnside raised concern about maintaining transparency of ARC actions for all HOA 
members balancing that against confidentiality of information related to particular members in 
the ARC submission process.  Mr. Draper noted that the position was only to support the ARC 
and there should not be any financial information related to the HOA or its members that would 
be disclosed to the new assistant.  Mr. Brown noted the need for confidentiality in other 
circumstances, such as litigation, and the Board needed sensitivity to that as such circumstances 
presented themselves.  Ms. Kenny noted that in using Dropbox, there could be created a two-
tiered system where some files would be confidential and not open to all members.   

Mrs. Retelle Zywicki seconded Mr. Derungs’ motion, and it passed unanimously.  Mr. 
Deline will initiate engaging Ms. Kronenberger with the assistance of Ms. Kenny and input as 
necessary from Mr. Draper.   

4. Andy Simpson Presentation of Crime and Traffic Survey Results.  Mr. 
Simpson briefly summarized his suggestion for a traffic and crime subcommittee made at the 
homeowner’s association meeting and reported that he had stayed in touch since then with Mr. 
Draper.  He prepared and previously circulated to the Board a slide deck showing the results of 
the survey, a copy of which is attached to these minutes as Exhibit B.   

Mr. Simpson described several organizations he had been in touch with including Lobby 
for Safe Streets, which supports bicycle and pedestrian travel with limited resources, DOTI, 
Denver Police Department regarding data collection (and which will perform speed checks in the 
subdivision), and Flock Safety.  

Mr. Simpson reported that he received 222 responses to his email survey from neighbors, 
which is a healthy level out of a subdivision of approximately 485 homes.  He expressed surprise 
that crime (property theft and suspicious persons) was a greater concern than traffic (volume and 
speed).  He noted that Officer Wilcox of DPD had noted volume and speed issues but believed 
traffic was within a normal/typical range and “non-concerning.”   

The survey evaluated Securitas as being in the mid-range of concerns, although Mr. 
Simpson reported there were numerous comments about HOA members never seeing Securitas 
patrols and reporting a generally low satisfaction level.   

The intersections at 1st and Krameria and 3rd and Krameria were the most concerning 
traffic areas for HOA members.  Mr. Simpson also reported homeowner concerns about traffic 
on Kearney Street and Southmoor Drive, especially including parking for soccer games at 
Crestmoor Park.  He also noted that data confirm passthrough traffic in the subdivision is 
increasing. 
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Mr. Simpson described a security service that might be of interest to the Board, Flock 
Safety, a security company that, among other services, collects and recognizes license plate data.  
Currently there is such a camera at the intersection of 8th and Colorado Boulevard.  He believed 
such cameras might deter package theft and that data collected can be tied into DPS databases.  
He suggested that this service may be an alternative to Securitas and the price would be on the 
order of $20,000 per year after the initial installation of four-six cameras at a cost to be 
determined.  Mr. Simpson will get a quote from Flock Safety. 

Mr. Martin reminded the Board of an attempt to steal his Ring camera and emphasized 
that after some false starts his communications with Ring were good and that Ring proved very 
helpful.  Mr. Simpson noted the theft of a Ring camera from his home. 

Mr. Simpson will set up a presentation by Flock Safety with interested directors. 

Mr. Simpson reported that his efforts to explore traffic calming issues with DPD were 
quite helpful and with DOTI were not particularly helpful. He noted that City Council was not 
responsive to his inquiries. 

Mr. Deline reported that he and Mrs. Retelle Zywicki walked the Krameria/Kearney bike 
path with DOTI last year and made the case to DOTI that proposed traffic calming measures 
would create more problems than they would solve, especially creating safety concerns for 
pedestrians because of our subdivision’s absence of sidewalks, and the DOTI representatives 
seemed to agree. 

Mrs. Retelle Zywicki noted that speed cameras installed in Seattle-area neighborhoods 
greatly ameliorated traffic problems and asked whether the City would install such camera.  Mr. 
Simpson suggested a possible test near 3rd Avenue and Krameria Street near his home.  In 
response to a question, Mr. Simpson noted that the Association would be required to fund the 
cost of any hardware installed with respect to data capture cameras or other similar hardware. 

Mr. Brown suggested the value of placing signs at entry points to the neighborhood 
describing that data capture cameras were in use within the subdivision.  Mr. Burnside expressed 
that it was important to discourage external foot traffic entering the neighborhood.  Mr. Brown 
suggested the possibility of hiring off-duty police to perform parking enforcement in Crestmoor 
Park.  Mrs. Retelle Zywicki emphasized that funds were available in the budget for such 
purposes.  Mr. Draper suggested that Mr. Simpson should follow up with Flock Safety for a 
demonstration.  Mrs. Retelle Zywicki suggested additional follow up with respect to speed 
cameras and parking enforcement.   

[The Board thanked Mr. Simpson for his input and his committee’s work, and Mr. 
Simpson left the meeting.] 

After further discussion, the Board reached the general conclusion that it objected to all 
traffic calming measures because of the interference with pedestrian traffic, safety concerns, the 
City’s failure to maintain bollards, difficulty of maintaining areas behind bollards and planters, 
as well as noting bollards and similarly measures being, simply, ugly.  The Board generally 
agreed that some limited painting on pavement might be okay, possibly for identifying pedestrian 
crossings at stop signs.   
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5. Finance.  Mr. Martin presented the financial report noting that Ms. Millard had 
previously distributed August month-end financial reports to the Board.  He called the Board’s 
attention to the significant cash reserves held by the HOA and recommended that the Board 
approve maintaining the currently effective annual dues of $150 (temporarily reduced from 
$175).  Mr. Deline reminded the Board of the need to maintain a substantial cash reserve to fund 
legal expenses in the event the HOA is ever a party to litigation.  The sense of the Board was to 
continue to maintain a substantial litigation reserve, provide funding for an admin assistant for 
the ARC, and possibly increasing security measures in response to the member survey.  The 
Board concluded it would revisit the dues recommendation at the next Board meeting.   

Mr. Brown briefly described the experience with dues delinquencies this year as being 
higher than in past years and that he hand-delivered individual letters to approximately 25 
members who had failed to respond to three prior notices sent by Ms. Millard.  He reported that 
based upon recent payments, all dues except four (and not including delinquent late fees) have 
been paid and that all liens for nonpayment have been released.  Liens for the four delinquent 
owners will be recorded. 

Mr. Brown called the Board’s attention to the description of Ms. Millard’s procedures of 
providing to all members each January mailed notices of dues being due at the end of February.  
She follows up with two additional delinquency notices, including both email and mailed 
notices.  Mr. Brown recommended no change to these procedures.  Mr. Draper requested that 
Mr. Martin, Ms. Bell, and Ms. Millard again examine online dues payment options for members 
recognizing the difficulties of tying online payments to particular property addresses.   

6. Board Meeting Schedule.  Messrs. Deline and Brown recommended quarterly 
or, even better, bi-monthly Board meetings and that these meetings be scheduled one year in 
advance.  Mr. Brown noted that if a meeting were not necessary, Mr. Draper could cancel it.  The 
next Board meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, November 12, at a place and time to be 
determined.   

7. Landscaping.  Mr. Draper next addressed improving landscaping on the six entry 
islands in the subdivision.  He noted that the islands in Crestmoor Filing No. 1 were more 
“forested” and that the islands in Crestmoor Filing No. 2 had more sun exposure.  He reported 
that the HOA’s landscaping company, Designs by Sundown was proposing three new oak trees 
and perennial beds in the middle of the island.  Mr. Draper asked a neighbor who was the 
landscape designer for Lowry, to review the plans.  She recommended maple and loblolly trees 
and approved Sundown’s proposed $15,000 budget to redo the island.  As part of the contract, 
Sundown would guarantee the survival of the trees for a period of one year.   

Mr. Draper discussed the difficulty of getting responses from Denver Public Works, the 
city agency charged with maintaining the islands, all of which are owned by the City and not by 
the HOA.  Mr. Draper asked the Lowry landscape designer whether the landscaping should 
proceed in the event the existing MOU with the City were not updated to permit such 
improvements.  Mr. Derungs reported that he had spoken to Amanda Sawyer, the City 
councilperson for Crestmoor Filing No. 2, who acknowledged in the context of the medians on 
First Avenue in Cherry Creek of getting DPW to maintain such City-owned medians.  Ms. 
Sawyer told Mr. Derungs she would talk to a DPW employee, Adam Smith, who is in charge of 
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maintenance of these islands in Crestmoor Filing No. 2 and in Cherry Creek.  Mr. Derungs 
believes the relationship with DPW and securing performance of maintenance obligations is 
“touchy,” probably because of budget and personnel concerns.  

Mr. Draper cited the 25+ year history of cooperation between the HOA and DPW while 
acknowledging there were issues related to irrigation practices.  Mr. Draper recommended that 
planting of the 4th & Leyden island proceed and simultaneously to push for an updated MOU 
with DPW.  Mr. Draper also recommended the Board approve the Sundown contract and further 
noted that he believed Mr. Smith understands the Association can assist with maintaining he 
islands. 

Mr. Draper moved to approve the execution of the Sundown contract and expense and the 
pursuit of the updated MOU.  Mr. Brown seconded the motion, which was approved 
unanimously. 

8. ARC Report.  Mr. Deline delivered the ARC Report.   

(a) 235 Krameria Street.  Mr. Deline reported a recent submittal to the 
Review Architects of a minor project at 235 Krameria involving rebuilding a patio cover 
structure on the home’s rear facade.  For the most part, the structure was consistent with 
the architecture of the owner’s home and would be largely invisible from the street.  The 
renew architects’ recommended approval, and Mr. Deline will be providing a “yes” letter. 

(b) 295 Kearney Street.  Mr. Deline recited a history of multiple notices 
regarding plan submittal and action deficiencies, including the previously existing home 
being demolished without the demolition plan and replacement structure having been 
approved by the ARC.  Mr. Deline reported his most recent letter to the owner reciting 
continuing deficiencies, including late deliveries by mail of plan copies to neighbors.  
The homeowner has apparently failed to understand that Denver approving permits is a 
completely separate process from the ARC and the homeowners’ association approving 
construction, including furnishing copies of plan to neighbors, response to any neighbor 
comments, and final approval by the ARC.  Mr. Deline also noted the submission fee for 
reviewing the revised plans had not yet been received, and the neighbors have not yet 
received revised plans.   

Mr. Draper reported hearing from a neighbor across the street from the proposed 
construction, who is a design professional and who has significant problems with the 
presentation of the third story on the property.  The neighbor will discuss with Mr. 
Draper and will send her written concerns to the ARC.   

Mr. Deline reported continuing concerns of the review architects and the ARC as 
to the north wall of the proposed construction (along 3rd Avenue) being monolithic, 
absence of planar articulation, major massing, and the appearance created of a prison 
wall.  Mr. Deline also reported the need for a different roof treatment, perhaps including 
gables, along the north wall.  He reported that he has asked the review architects to 
review the revised plans even though the fee has not yet been received in order to stay 
ahead of the process.   
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Mr. Deline reported he has been communicating directly with the owner and her 
architect.  Mr. Draper suggested Mr. Deline follow up with the contractor who has 
previously worked in the subdivision, Ruhl Construction.  

(c) 280 Jersey Street.  Mr. Deline has received plans for proposed 
construction and recommended that the owners review the Design Guidelines.  The 
review architects have not yet received plans.  Mr. Deline will contact the owner’s 
architect.   

(d) 90 Leyden Street.  Mr. Martin and Mr. Burnside reported an excavator 
parked across the street from 90 Leyden Street (at the corner of 1st and Leyden) and a 
dumpster in the front yard.  Mr. Burnside knows the owners and will follow up.   

(e) 121 Leyden Street.  Mr. Deline reported that he was expecting a solar 
installation submittal shortly.  He and the Board acknowledged the limited ability of the 
ARC to review and comment on solar.   

(f) 405 Kearney Street.  A neighbor adjacent to 405 Kearney has sent 
multiple emails to the ARC and the Board as well as city officials complaining about the 
proposed construction on this lot and delays of several years while the lot has sat vacant.  
The neighbor has received multiple requests from Mr. Draper, Ms. Kenny, and Mr. 
Brown that the neighbor identify with specificity the particular actions believed the ARC 
and/or the Board are required to take.  Mr. Deline will establish a time for a Zoom 
conference with the neighbor to listen to these particular actions and will then respond.  
Mr. Deline reiterated that based on his records, the plans for 405 Kearney were properly 
submitted, approved, and reapproved after significant revisions.  Ms. Kenny 
recommended that the ARC prepare a written response to the neighbor’s action requests 
that were received by the ARC in the prior week.  Mr. Brown volunteered to respond 
noting it will take significant time since the list is a long one.  In response to questions 
about the neighbor not having received plans, the architect for the 405 Kearney 
improvements stated she personally delivered the plans to the neighbor’s spouse and that 
they had a short conversation about the project.  Ms. Kenny, who has spoken to the 
architect on multiple occasions, noted how helpful and cooperative the architect has been.   

Mr. Draper requested that all further communications with the neighbor be 
channeled through Mr. Deline as chair of the ARC. 

9. Landscape Tiering.  Ms. Kenny asked if the Board was considering the tiering of 
front yard landscapes.  Mr. Deline reported that these issues have been addressed on multiple 
occasions and that the HOA Covenants prevent any “structures” in the front set back and that this 
concept is carried forward in the Design Guidelines. 

No agreement was reached with respect to any possible modification of the existing 
documentation.   
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10. Adjournment.  There being no further business to come before the meeting, the 
meeting adjourned at approximately 8:00 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted, 
 

  
Robert L. Brown, Secretary 

 
September __, 2024 

 
Attachments: 
Exhibit A - Julie Kronenberger’s June 25, 2024, proposal and CV 
Exhibit B - Crime and Traffic Survey Results 
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